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October 15, 2015
GBOS Budget Work Session 3
MEETING MINUTES
 6:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 6:04 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair 
Jerry Fox, Sam Daniel, Erin Eker Attending

Tommy O’Malley arrived approx 6:25PM
Agenda additions, revisions and final approval
GBOS Budget Work Session 3 Agenda Approved 
3-0
Announcements:
Final vote on 2016 Budget will be held at the GBOS regular meeting 7PM MON October 19, 2015

Girdwood Public Safety Task Force meeting October 22 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  
Old Business:

1.2016 Fire Department Budget 

Terry Kadel presenting.
Chief resignation and hiring of new chief


Uncertain amount of overlap time with 2 chiefs

Chief Chadwick’s contract ends December 31, 2015 uncertain if contract will renew after that date.
Budget has shown $7-$15,000 in overlap salary, which may not be needed.

Expect new chief salary to be $90-$120,000, plus retirement, benefits. 

No need to rush the hiring if Chief Chadwick does leave in December as there is a system in place to have deputy chiefs fill in.

Girdwood Fire Department Board of Directors election results are pending

Cost of training is increasing


Fire academy in Spring


Stipend for instructors

With level of uncertainty of total cost, GBOS members asked what would happen if funds are not spent.  As it’s a contract, it will go to Fire Dept.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Jerry Fox questions the status of the election and the Fire Dept Board of Directors.  Who is following up on the election and is who is arbitrating the disputed election? Jerry states that there is a conflict of interest in having the board of directors handle the election resolution.  How is this going to be resolved?

Terry Kadel replies that the Board of directors for the fire dept is working through this with guidance from Brooks Chandler, a local attorney.
Sam Daniel asks if there is need to go to Executive Session to discuss this.

Tommy O’Malley arrived partway through the conversation.  He says that in counting the votes there were some shenanigans noted.  Influence of election by “overvoting”, voting early and often.  He states that he’ll contact Keith Tryck, only standing elected board member, or Ken Murphy, Member at Large, to attend the GBOS meeting next week and to resolve the election.

Sam Daniel and Jerry Fox have stated that that there must be a budget, including a chief position for GBOS to vote on.  GBOS wants also to see timeline and process for hiring new chief.  Not acceptable to run without a chief for up to a year.  
Budget discussion resumes.  Budget is $95,000 greater than last year.  In the past, the chief has presented the budget.  The 2016 budget presented is approved by the chief and the senior staff at the fire dept.  The Board of Directors are volunteers and are not involved in the budgeting at this point.  The board is responsible for hiring the chief.
Erin Eker states that there are a lot of unknowns here, and the GBOS will vote on budget on Monday.  She notes that $366,000 in Fire Dept 406 fund.  If Fire dept removes additional funds to 406 fund currently requested in 2016, the budget isn’t so much higher than last year.
Kyle Kelley is asked for input.  GBOS can delay on approving Fire Dept budget until more answers are available. This could be done in special meeting.  There is not a rush to approve this budget at the next GBOS meeting.  

Jerry Fox asks if there is over-run for fire hall construction, will it be added to this budget?  Kyle answers that the estimated budget is $1,000,000 over budget.  However, estimators usually budget high, and there is anticipated to be aggressive bidding.  Similar projects have come in under estimate recently.  Currently the project has gone back to the design firm going back to see if they can slice numbers down.

Jerry Fox asks about using 406 funds (vehicle replacement fund)?  Terry answers that the name of the fund tunnels vision of what the fund is used for, but it also includes purchase of other equipment and required items.  If new chief is not hired, perhaps that surplus could go to that fund.  Kyle responds that the contribution goes to capital account

Tommy O’Malley states that there were $600,000 in the 406 fund at the beginning of the year, and approx $300,000 has been spent on highest priority items.  Perhaps economizing by not adding $75,000 in 2016.
Erin Eker states that she would like to see members of the Fire Dept board who are not in conflict through election issue to discuss budget.

Josh Heuer, with Fire Dept states that $95,000 increase in budget was result of several budget discussions.  Even if funds weren’t used for original purpose, they should not be seen as surplus. Budget concerns also include state’s economy and public safety concerns.

GBOS requests vehicle replacement plan without $75,000 received in 2016 budget.
Erin Eker states that GBOS values the Fire Dept and their work.   

2. 2016 Parks and Recreation Budget 

Kyle Kelley presents that budget has been adjusted to adjust to make Margaret full-time.

Last year’s budget included summer parks and rec position, at $14,000, which was not filled.  For 2016 plan is to bring that position to ½ time for $7,100. 

The Parks and Rec operating expenses up a bit over 2015, when they were held down to offset tennis court work.  The plan is to spend that on skate park work and catch up on deferred maintenance.

Increase trails budget by $500.00 for trails work.

Non-profit grants request total is $58,000 in 2016.  

At the last meeting discussed setting lump sum for grants as budget is set by the amount requested by grantees, rather than by GBOS and this results in cutting budget in other areas to maintain a flat budget.  Over the last 5 years, grant budget has been:

2010
$62, 750

2011
$41,550

2012
$41,270

2013
$51,700

2014
$40,566

2015
$43,225

For the most part, grants have been in the $40,000 range.  Suggestion from Parks and Rec is that there is a lump sum divided out.
Tommy asks if there is a comparison of what services are offered in Anchorage by parks and rec.  Perhaps the costs of doing these things is increasing overall?

Kyle answers yes, and that, for example, Four Valleys could would on a contract to provide specific programs for parks and rec at a contracted rate and remove them from the granting process.     Other groups would then be able to apply for grants for programs that aren’t traditional parks and rec activities.  This is common, for example Abbott O’Rabbit works in partnership with Anchorage Parks and Rec, taking care of the fields, organizing programs, etc.
For 2017 grants, would like to open conversation with GBOS to change granting procedures.

Likely GBOS will need to consider and decide direction on this before March, 2016 when next grant cycle is announced.

Sam Daniel states that he thinks that considering a cap and also considering removing Four Valleys could be a good direction.  Removing Four Valleys Community School would relieve them from need to spend staff and resources on the grant process.

Erin Eker states that she expected to be discussing a cap today, but it seems like that conversation will come later on.  Grants at 20% of Parks and Rec budget are targeted to a limited number of people/participants, whereas the rest of Parks and Rec budget is experienced by more members of the community.
Erin reminds GBOS that they should complete the evaluation forms.  At the GBOS meeting on Monday night, the grant amounts will be decided by averaging recommended grant amounts from each supervisor.  Kyle reminds GBOS to turn over their evaluation forms so that grantees can review them.

Erin asks about funds left over from tennis court work.  Kyle states that with 2nd surface of Novasport coating and other costs, the total approved funding will be spent.

Tommy asks about getting a crossing guard, or putting it in the budget as a place-holder.

Kyle responded that at the last meeting the amount of $16,000 was discussed by GBOS.  At that meeting, GBOS wanted to know what measures were going to be taken, and requested that Kyle go back to DOT to see about what is possible.  Kyle updates that he recently spoke with Sean Holland with DOT, working on getting a pedestrian activated crosswalk sign with rope light around the perimeter. There is a meeting next week to more thoroughly discuss with DOT, as this is in their right-of-way.  Girdwood would take on the cost of purchase and maintenance of this sign.

Overhead hanging signal is not likely in part because it restricts the height on the road, and this is the only access through town.  

Tommy states that the timeline is important.  There will be construction on the road, and it will be uncontrolled, which is a danger and hazard to kids crossing to all recreation activities on this side of the highway.

Erin discusses the liability issues inherent in stopping traffic.  Tommy states that Anchorage School District has crossing guards, liability is greater in having kids crossing unsafely.  
Kyle Kelley to continue researching for meeting on Monday the 19th, when there will be more public available to offer comments. 

3. 2016 Roads Budget

Largest increase is making Margaret’s position full time.  
With going over 19 hours, there is a jump in benefits and pay.

To balance this, road fund to be increased from undesignated funds instead of through budget.

Increased costs in salt, sand, culverts.

Sam Daniel says that he has been contacted by John Bassi and Brooks Chandler regarding Road Service Contract.  MOA purchasing handles contracting.  Bassi was originally determined to have provided the lowest bid for road service, but MOA purchasing declared him unresponsive.  Brooks Chandler deferred to make statement until GBOS meeting on Monday the 19th of October, he states that he’s helping Bassi out because he believes in what Bassi wants to do. 
Sam Daniel states that we had long arrangement with previous contractor who was able to provide very low pricing as he owned all his own equipment.  To provide requirements for bid, Kyle did specific work in designating equipment needed, size, specs, etc. Kyle has kept Sam in the loop on status of the bid and inspection process.

There is a $15,000 increase total to the Roads budget, but some of this is offset by lower Parks and Rec budget.   Sam Daniel compliments Kyle and GBOS on keeping budget as flat as possible.

Brooks Chandler states that owning equipment vs leasing it may not provide better arrangement as there are other issues to be considered.  John Bassi asks if steam boiler needs to be on site and available all the time.  Kyle answers that steam boiler needs to be available for service in 4 hours of call-out.  

Bassi and Chandler are invited to attend and speak on Monday the 19th at the GBOS Regular meeting.

4. 2016 Cemetery Budget

$26,000 requested in budget pages, but Tommy says he needs $20,000 in 2016 budget.
$15,000 for the project feasibility study

$5,000 for the Intergovernmental costs

Reduce budget by $6,000 for final discussion on Monday night.

This will be added to the $15,000 in undesignated funds. Total cost of feasibility study will be approximately $35,000. Currently reviewing procedures, administrative items.

5. Public Safety

Effort by task force to for outreach to local groups, including the Turnagain Arm Community Council.  Group has also met with Lions, Girdwood Rotary, Girdwood 2020, PTA, Community School.
Working on community Charette at the school the Saturday a week before Thanksgiving.  Dessert social.  Mailing to all property owners.  Charette is problem solving meeting. 

Bulk mail to boxholders perhaps, to get as many voters and property owners to meeting as possible.

Meeting will discuss all options, including:

Jennifer Johnston working with Mayor and Governor regarding grant for State Troopers, but no response yet from Alaska Dept of Public Safety.

City of Whittier proposal for contract for public safety is $615,000 with 4 officers, week-on, week-of; 2 officers in Girdwood 16 hours a day.  Response available 24/7.  Officers may live in Girdwood.  Includes all insurance, salary.  Does not include office space.  Working on finding what the cost will be per $100,000 home value.

Joining Anchorage Police Service Area

Next Task Force Meeting is THU 10/22 at 7PM

After Jan 1, AST will not respond to Girdwood.  Responsibility for service will be from APD.
Possible mail-out ballot in December.  Otherwise vote in April.
Terry Kadel confirms that the Whittier option doesn’t include holding cell or office space.  Sam confirms this, and states that there may need to be a conversation with Tesoro to retain the space and see what the cost would be for rent.

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
None
Adjourn 8:40PM
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